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Members Excused:
O. Benavides, D. Kinnunen, M. Lowe, S. Ogunjemiyo, K. Tenbergen, B. Tsukimura
Members Absent:
N. Akhavan, S. Alley, V. Biondo, B. Conlon, L. Crask, S. Farnesi, D. Freed, R. Hall, M. Jenkins, S. Lam, D. Steele
A meeting of the Academic Senate was called to order by Chair Caldwell at 4:05 p.m. in the Library Auditorium, Room 2206.

1. Approval of the Agenda.  

MS to approve the Agenda. Discussion ensued regarding changes to the agenda as originally distributed.
Senator Amaral (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) asked how many items are first readings. Chair Williams confirmed that many are first readings.
Senator Ram (Political Science) asked about the rationale for changing the order of agenda items. Chair Williams explained that the changes were based on his estimate of the urgency of each item and likely amount of floor debate.

Senator Popma (ex-officio) suggested keeping the original agenda because that guided Senators’ preparation for the meeting.

MSC to move the Certificate of Advanced Study in Homeland Security Programs (item #12) and Proposal for Online Masters of Business Administration Program (item #11) to new items #9 and #10, respectively, and renumber the remaining agenda items.
2.
Approval of the Minutes.  

Senator Ram (Political Science) requested correction of a few of her comments.
MSC to approve the minutes of 4/23/12 as amended.

3.
Communication and Announcements. 


A.
T. Wendt notified the Senate of his intent to bring revised APM 309 (Policy on Coaches) and 309A (Procedures for Hiring Assistant Coaches) to Senate for vetting.

B.
J. Constable provided an update on the actions of the University Budget Committee (UBC). The resolution suggesting external auditors has generated lively discussion. The UBC is working on how the benefits pool fits into the budget. A newly proposed budget model is being reviewed.


C.
Senator Gilewicz (English) announced that the College of Arts & Humanities (CAH) Executive Committee sent results of its survey regarding university rebranding to President Welty.  Senator Gilewicz reported that President Welty responded and the CAH Executive Committee has drafted a letter addressing President Welty’s response.

D. 
Senator Amaral (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) reported on the meeting of the meeting of the Statewide Academic Senate:

CSU Executive Vice Chancellor and Chief Financial Officer Ben Quillian want all ideas on the table for addressing the budget crisis.

WASC has received money from the Lumina Foundation in the form a Degree Qualification Profile grant, through which faculty would develop criteria for university degrees. Chancellor Reed wrote to WASC expressing opposition to the proposal.
The Statewide Academic Senate discussed the possibility of a vote of no confidence in Chancellor Reed as well the prospect of such a vote including steps to restore confidence.

4.
Installation of New Senators
A. Chair Williams recognized the new Senators who have been elected: Candace Egan (Mass Communication & Journalism) and Pat Waer (Athletics). 
5.
Consent Calendar 
A.
Nomination/Reappointment to the Committee for Faculty Equity and Diversity (CFED).

Current members of the committee (Suzanne Kotkin-Jaszi - Health & Human Services, Joy Goto - Science & Mathematics, Julie Moore – Library, Janice Parten - Ex-Officio, Balaji Sethuramasamyraja - Agricultural Sciences & Technology, Kathryn Biacindo - Kremen School of Education & Human Development, VaNee VanVleck - College of Social Sciences, Keenan Pipes – Student) are willing to continue serving. Approved with no objections.
B.
Nomination/Reappointment to the Student Affairs Committee.
Current members of the committee (Carolyn Coon - Ex Officio/Student Affairs, Andrew Fiala - Arts & Humanities, Nancy Nisbett - Health & Human Services, Diane Oliver - Education & Human Development, Leslie Weiser - SSP-AR/Psychological Services, Marianne Jackson - Science & Mathematics, Hiromi Kubo – Library, Luciene Nana – Student, Justine Gomez – Student) are willing to continue serving.  Approved with no objections.
6.
New Business.

No new business was introduced from the floor.
7.
Resolution on Branding of California State University, Fresno. Second Reading.

Continuation of discussion of motion to refer the resolution to the University Budget Committee. Chair Williams called for a vote on the motion to refer. Motion failed [2 Yes, 0 abstain]
Senator Amaral (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) motioned to substitute an alternative resolution regarding university branding. No objections.

Senator Alexandrou (Plant Science) asked why the administration did not consult with the Senate regarding rebranding plans. President Welty responded that the process for developing branding involved faculty, the community, students, all constituencies over 2 years with the assistance of an advertising agency doing pro bono work for the university. He stated that the Integrated Marketing and Communications Council (IMCC), chaired by Tamyra Pierce, recorded changes to branding and they are available on the IMCC website.
Senator Shettler (Africana & American Indian Studies) asked why the university changed the policy on the use of the university seal. Was the motive economic, etc.? Tamyra Pierce (Mass Communication & Journalism) replied that after the IMCC researched various uses of the seal, the committee discovered that it was not used consistently for specific purposes. The IMCC then developed standards for utilizing different logos/etc. for specific purposes. Senator Shettler responded that the university seal communicates a specifically academic message that is not conveyed by the new paw-print logo. Dr. Pierce replied that the need is to have consistency in its use.

Senator Chapman (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) stated that, regarding the fact that the university seal remains in the watermark on all university letterhead, once the watermark is typed over it cannot be seen. Additionally, she attended an IMCC meeting where the advertising consultant (who referred to students as “customers”) was present, and the new logo was not displayed. Senator Chapman stated that although “Fresno State” is fine for the local community, alumni, etc., faculty engagement with professional colleagues requires that we look professional, which is not achieved by the paw-print logo. Dr. Pierce replied that the IMCC is addressing the issue of the use of the seal for professional purposes, working with the printshop to address the visibility of the watermark, and discussing concerns about the translation of “Fresno State” branding to international audiences. Dr. Pierce concluded that ultimately faculty make the brand, it does not make us.
Senator Lopes (Chicano & Latin American Studies) noted that she received her Ph.D. in Latin America and people in Latin America do not associate a university with a dog.
Senator Clune (History ) stated that her department is already hoarding letterhead with the seal. She requested that faculty be allowed to continue using letterhead with the seal, as she worries about losing a book contract with Oxford University Press because it looks like she teaches “at an elementary school.”
Senator Amaral (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) recognized Dr. David Engle, who stated that his colleagues in Germany are laughing at Fresno State about the new logo. Dr. Engle spoke in favor of the resolution and provided examples of historical debates about use of the seal and various logos that involved broad consultation, concluding that the administration’s handling of the current rebranding has been imposed on the faculty without true consultation.
Senator Henson (English) recognized Joshua Stein (student), who spoke in favor of the resolution.  Mr. Stein described his recent experience applying to graduate schools and expressed his belief that recipients of letters of recommendation on his behalf would expect that they appear on letterhead that looks professional. Mr. Stein stated that he came to Fresno State to attend a university, and a university is not fundamentally about marketing. He also emphasized the need for consultation.

Senator Basurto (Literacy & Early Education) expressed concern about the message sent by the paw-print logo given its association in Fresno with the Bulldogs gang and that the brand “Fresno State” draws attention to athletic rather than academic issues.
Senator Ram (Political Science) asked how the figure of 2,500 people consulted about rebranding was derived – was that the number of people who attended various IMCC meetings, the number of people who saw the new logo prior to its adoption, etc.?  Dr. Pierce replied that about 2,500 people responded to surveys conducted by the IMCC and about 190 were involved in focus groups. Senator Ram then asked if all 2,500 were shown the new logo. Dr. Pierce answered that about 300 people saw the new logo and 70 faculty said that the bulldog represents Fresno State.

Senator Shettler (Africana and American Indian Studies) stated that true consultation would have affirmed the “diversity” claim in the new logo.

Senator Blair (University-wide) recognized Samuel Munson (student), who stated that he used the university seal and title of “California State University, Fresno” to his advantage at the Western Political Science Association Conference, that he as either student or “customer” did not feel that he was consulted about rebranding, and that he supported Senator Chapman’s statement.
Senator Alexandrou (Plant Science) affirmed that the emphasis on the paw-print in the logo was not helpful given potential confusion with the Bulldogs gang in Fresno.

Senator Slagter (Women’s Studies) stated that she would prefer to use current business cards with the university seal because they appear more professional.

MSC to waive second reading of the substitute resolution on rebranding.

MSC to approve the substitute resolution [1 No, 0 Abstain]

8.
APM 327 Policy on Promotion. First Reading.
Dr. Paula Popma (Personnel Committee) presented the proposed revisions to the policy, explaining that the changes make it generic enough to allow departments flexibility to define specific interpretations while the policy provides basic standards for promotion from Associate to Full Professor.
Senator Fulop (Linguistics) expressed concern with asking too much for promotion to Full Professor given that the university makes little distinction in responsibilities between Associate and Full Professors.
Senator Blair (University-wide) recognized Dr. Douglas Fraleigh, Chair of the Department of Communication, who presented a statement listing concerns about the revised promotion policy.  Dr. Fraleigh noted that:
1) The policy assumes that a candidate for Full Professor must do more work than a candidate for associate.  Far more than 40 hours of work per week are already required to navigate all the expectations in a probationary plan, so an associate professor should not be required to work more hours than he or she did while earning tenure.
2) The "grow in importance" rule could lead to incongruous results.  Professors who produced a large number of publications, for example, before tenure would be compelled to exceed that already exceptional scholarship while a professor who achieved tenure with only the minimum number of publications would have a much lower bar for the “grow in importance” standard for promotion to Full Professor. If an assistant professor exceeded the requirements of his or her probationary plan and then maintains a high level, that should be sufficient to warrant promotion.
3) Many of the criteria used in this policy are very vague, leaving room for different interpretations of the same record by different reviewers.  This is true for the global requirement that one be "broadly-recognized," and have "well-established distinction" in the field as well as the specific requirements in teaching, research, and service.  Because the policy is so vague, the decisions of departmental and college-level reviewers should be accorded substantial weight in any final decision.

Dr. Fraleigh concluded that some additional changes might include a “promotion plan” parallel to the probationary plan to provide specific guidance toward promotion, and that additional assigned-time for research would be needed if promotion standards are going to be this high.
Senator Kriehn (Electrical & Computer Engineering) asked if the revised policy would be applied retroactively. Dr. Popma replied that the policy would only be effective for future promotion candidates after approval by President Welty.

Senator Schweizer (Criminology) stated that the revised policy reflects what is already being done in practice and allows flexibility between academic disciplines without the problem of overly-precise standards.

Senator Ayotte (Communication) stated that policies should not be changed solely to legitimize current practices, as those practices may be undesirable or unfair.

Senator Amaral (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) stated that careful crafting of the language in the policy’s standards is needed.

Senator Ram (Political Science) stated that a policy with clear standards is needed but that the current proposal unfairly requires faculty productive during the probationary period to exceed that already high accomplishment when others have not met the same standard.

MSC to extend the meeting to 5:40pm.

MSC to end first reading and move to next agenda item. Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for second reading.
9.
Certificate of Advanced Study in Homeland Security Programs. First Reading. 
Dr. Keith Clement (Criminology) presented a PowerPoint summary of the proposed certificate.

Senator Slagter (Women’s Studies) asked about how the certificate program defines “extremism.” Dr. Clement replied that extremism refers to the use of violence. Senator Botwin (Psychology) asked if this use of language is common in Dr. Clement’s field. Dr. Clement answered that it is.
MSC to waive second reading.

MSC to approve the certificate program [1 No, 0 Abstain]

10.
Proposal for Online Masters of Business Administration Program. First Reading.

Dean Robert Harper (Craig School of Business) stated that WASC has provided tentative approval of the program and then Dean Harper presented a PowerPoint summary of the program.
Senator Botwin (Psychology) asked whether all courses in Group I are to be completed in a single 3-week period. Dean Harper replied that each course individually is 3 weeks long.

Senator Chapman (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) praised the reputation of the Craig School’s regular MBA program and asked whether there is similar credibility for online MBA programs. Dean Harper replied that online programs are the direction of the future and Fresno State wants to be at the forefront of that trend.
Senator Fulop (Linguistics) asked how the online MBA program differs from simply taking online classes. Dean Harper answered that it will be set up like the Executive MBA program, offered on-demand only when there is sufficient interest.

Senator Raya-Fernandez (Student Services Prof-AR) asked if the 2.5 GPA entrance requirement is sufficient to ensure quality of applicants. Dean Harper replied that the other admission requirements ensure overall quality and balance the fact that applicants from some undergraduate institutions have lower GPAs because of the rigor of those programs.

Senator Chapman (Modern & Classical Languages & Literatures) noted that the proposal is mostly budget neutral but asked if the Craig School had discussed potential cost of additional library resources. Dean Harper replied that those specific potential costs had not been discussed but that the budget will be adjusted if needed, although costs in this area are not anticipated. Dr. Scott Moore (Continuing & Global Education) stated that part of the budget actually returns money to the library, which could cover additional resources for the program.
MSC to waive second reading.

MSC to approve the program [1 No, 0 Abstain]

11.
APM 206 Policy on Technology–Mediated Courses and Programs.

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

12.
APM 243 Policies and Procedures for Student Academic Petitions Committee.

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

13.
Posthumous Degree Policy.

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

14.
APM 361 Policy on Faculty Leaves of Absence-Allocation of Sabbatical Leaves.

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.
15.
CGE Senator Appointments.

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

 16.
APM 306 (Policy on Full-time Temporary Faculty), APM 302 (Policy and Procedures for Full-time Temporary Faculty Including Emergency Appointments), and APM 307 (Policy on Part-time Temporary Faculty).

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

17.
APM 332 Policy on Range Elevation for Temporary Faculty.

Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for continued second reading.

18.
APM 399 Policy on Emerita and Emeritus Status.
Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

19.
Computer Policy.
Item will return to the next meeting agenda of the Academic Senate for first reading.

The Senate adjourned at 5:38pm.

The next scheduled meeting of the Academic Senate will be announced.
An Agenda will be distributed prior to the meeting.
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